NOTES ON CAASP MEETING, Thursday, February 27,  2014
REACH, West Hartford, CT

Present:  Bill Scalise (presiding), Rob Melillo, Glenda Armstrong, Carol Wilkes, Corinne Byrne, Beverly Yirigian, Vicki Gustavson, Mark Hill, Bonnie Beland, Matt Pace, Julio Duarre, Dan Zittoun, Sandy Atasnasoff,, Jordan Rueckent, Rick Rumsey, Scott Newgass (SDE), Rob Millilo, Glenda Armstrong and Steve Craig
1.  Treasurer’s Report:  Wayne reports that the checking account balance is $5574.69.
2. Secretary’s Report:  Notes from last meeting were reviewed
3. Membership Report:  REACH Program West Hartford, Putnam, Southington – ALTA, Danbury – ACE, Bill Scalise, Wayne Theriault, Stratford, Walingford, PACE Alternative – Ansonia, Belinda Carberry- N.H., Maureen Bransfield-N.H, Larry Conaway-N.H., Alicia Caraballo N.H.
4. CAASP STARS:  STARS planning meeting was held on February 27th at REACH in West Hartford.  ALTA, REACH, Danbury ACE and Killingly BPL previously established Skype connections to help facilitate the meeting for students who are interested in participating but may be unable to attend in person and ALTA and REACH have tested that contact (Killingly BPL was unable to participate in the remote meeting). 
5. Update on Connecticut Alternative Education Report /Legislation Survey:   Scott Newgass from the SDE was in attendance to discuss the  Report on the Study of Alternative Schools Programs and to hear feedback from members about the supposition that alternative education is intended to “fix kids up” for return to the comprehensive high school. Mr. Newgass summarized the key findings in the report and noted that there were essentially four types of programs: Alternative Education Programs, Expulsion Programs, Special Education Programs, and Transition Programs.  His primary concern in looking at the information was ensuring that there were clear referral criteria and an established process for placing students in these programs (he did note that 80% of the programs had entrance criteria and procedures).  Bill referenced the note on Page 6 of the report that districts “design alternatives programs as a short term solution intended to redirect disengaged students back to the typical school environment” and asked why we would continue to “pound square pegs back into round holes but with a bigger hammer.” Scott responded by saying that students can gain skills and confidence from these programs, but they should ideally be used to generalize them to a broader situation/venue.  He feels they should not be “inoculated” from the typical stressors of life and should have some exposure to it by returning to the regular high schools. However, he did agree that if the students were involved in internships or “real-world” experiences while attending alternative learning programs, they would be much better prepared for life outside of the safety and support of alternative education.  There was some discussion around the role that alternative programs can play in helping the larger schools to form smaller learning communities (i.e. advisories, etc), but the bulk of the conversation was around the report’s recommendations. Concern was raised about the recommendation that programs obtain SDE (institutional codes) to facilitate the collection of data.  While Scott noted that the purpose of the code is to gain information about the programs and their students to better support them, Bill expressed doubt that the information would be used for the benefit of the students or the programs.  In fact, many in attendance felt that the data would merely cause the alternative programs to be unfairly identified and targeted as “failing schools.” Many agreed that the students who come to our programs have already been largely unsuccessful in their sending schools and the programs may be viewed as failing due to factors unrelated to the instruction delivered in alternative learning.  Mr. Newgass encouraged the alternative learning programs to instead collect their own baseline data when students enter the program and show how student achievement has grown in these programs. Some programs such as Danbury ACE, for example, have administered DRP’s to help gain some insight into how students are reading and how it impacts their progress.  Glenda Armstrong reinforced the value of small programs in terms of monitoring individual growth of students as opposed to focusing on group/school progress.  The problem lies in finding effective ways to collect that data.  Scott agreed by saying we should be disaggregating data and looking at students individually.  He also mentioned that we should be addressing some of these issues with Andy Fleischman. Another recommendation was to begin better identifying these students and establishing/collecting baseline data to help in this process. Finally, the CSDE called for reporting staff assignment data for educators assigned to alternative learning programs.  This was a significant point of contention because the demand for certified teachers in all subject areas makes it difficult to keep alternative learning programs cost effective.  Scott recommended consortiums as a means of securing funding as opposed to school-based grants, and further suggested that programs work to be better-defined in an effort to help facilitate that process.  The discussion was concluded with Bill’s cautionary not that any legislative or SDE intervention may have a number of “unintended consequences” if the voices of alternative educators and students are heard or considered in any decision-making around alternative education.  In response, Scott commented that the intent of the SDE would ultimately be to protect alternative education students from districts that may not have their best interests at heart.
6. Legislative Day:  Bill reinforced the importance of beginning the process of planning a STARS Legislative Day for Thursday, April.3, 2014.  It was suggested that The League of Women Voters was an excellent resource for organizing tours of the statehouse, so Bill sent an email to them to request a date for the Legislative Day to be held in the hearing room. Glenda suggested that a CEA representative or legislative liaison be invited to the event as well. 
7. (New Business) National Conference:  (see notice emailed by Bill)
